Transfer In – Better of Club or Non-Club Following change of Employment with Reduction in Salary.
Within the transfer system operating in relation to the LGPS it is too easy to lose sight of the intention that the receiving scheme is paying the value from their scheme of rights accrued in an exporting scheme. Historically this gave rise to some confusion as to whether the LGPS could pay more than two-thirds of final salary or allow for the accumulation of more than 40 years membership at age 60, but forgot the concept of paying a retained benefit.
To ensure this concept is achieved within the Club transfer system there is an enabling provision built in so that a receiving scheme can decide not to use club transfer-in factors. 
Paragraph 2.3 of the Club memorandum gives the receiving scheme the flexibility to calculate service credits on non-club terms if this would lead to a greater service credit being awarded (see below) :

It is not a requirement of Club membership to use the approach described in this Memorandum for non-Club transfers. In the rest of this Memorandum, any reference to a Club transfer means a transfer from one Club scheme to another Club scheme which falls within the Club arrangements. However, if a service credit calculated on non-Club terms would be greater than a credit calculated on Club terms, the receiving scheme may award a non-Club service credit. Such cases are expected to be infrequent and are most likely to arise when an individual has taken a large drop in salary when moving. Club schemes may wish to consult their actuarial advisers on the criteria to adopt if they wish to test whether a non-Club transfer would be more advantageous for the scheme member.
In order for administering authorities to be able to use this facility advice has been obtained from GAD on when this approach should be considered to test whether a non-Club transfer into LGPS may be more advantageous to a Club member.

The table below shows the level of salary decreases that would require a service credit for an incoming club transfer value to be calculated on both a club and incoming non-club basis.  The member would be awarded the higher of the two service credits.  The service credit applied should be based on the incoming club transfer value as implied by paragraph 2.3 of the club memorandum.

	Age
	Male
	Female

	16-25
	50%
	40%

	26-35
	44%
	40%

	36-45
	36%
	33%

	46-55
	24%
	23%

	56-60
	13%
	12%

	61
	10%
	8%

	62
	5%
	4%


The salary comparison should be between:

i. the member’s pensionable salary in the previous club scheme but increased by any pensions increases that have been applied to his preserved benefits in his former scheme; and 

ii. the member’s LGPS pensionable pay. 

For example, consider the following member:

· Sex: Female

· Age: 50

· Pensionable salary in the previous club scheme (increased by any pensions increases that have been applied to her preserved benefits in her former scheme): £30,000

· LGPS pensionable pay: £20,000

The pay decrease is £10,000, which represents a decrease of 10,000 / 30,000 = 33%.  This is higher than the 23% shown in the table, so in this case the service credit for an incoming club transfer value should be calculated on both a club and incoming non-club basis.  The member would be awarded the higher of the two service credits.

This table errs on the side of caution so shows the smallest salary decrease in each band that could lead to a service credit calculated on non-club terms being higher than a normal club credit. 

For members aged 63 or 64, service credit calculated on non-club terms may be higher than a normal club credit even if the member receives a small salary increase of up to 6%.  So for members aged 63 or 64 it will be necessary to calculate the service credit on both a club and incoming non-club basis for members who have a salary increase of 6% or less.

These figures are based on the Club and non-Club incoming transfer factors currently in force, and will need to be updated if these factors change.

In practice most members transfer with an increase in salary or a small decrease so we expect that the number of cases where a dual calculation is required should be very small, particularly at younger ages.

It is unclear whether LGPS administrators have ever considered such an approach, but funds may wish to revisit cases, if and where readily identifiable, where the above approach would have better reflected the concept of retained benefits within the Scheme. 

Additional Pension

Advice has also been received from GAD on dealing with the transfer between Club Schemes of Additional Pension being purchased by an individual member.

Following an amendment the Club Memorandum (paragraphs 7.24a and 7.26 – 7.28) clarifies that a club transfer should be calculated in two parts for a member who has both a final salary pension (linked to salary and service) and additional pension such that: 

a. The final salary element is calculated on club terms; and 

b. The Added Pension element is calculated on non-club terms. 

Funds should ensure that they are calculating transfers for members who have additional pension in this way.
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